Productive Margins: Regulating for Engagement Scoping Study: Phase II

Table of Contents

INTRODUCTION	<u>2</u>
PART I: WHAT IS CO-PRODUCTION?	3
1.1 PERFORMING EXPERIMENTS AROUND KEY STAKES AND PROBLEMS	3
1.2 Co-production is not opposed to regulation but requires it	4
1.3 COLLABORATIVE/COLLECTIVE SPACES AND EXPERIMENTATION	6
1.4 MATTERING AND MEASURING	7
1.5 MAKING, PRODUCING AND CREATING, NOT TRADING, EXCHANGING OR TRANSFERRING	8
1.6 MULTIPLE KNOWLEDGES, EXPERTISES, AUTHORITIES	10
1.7 Embracing serendipity and emergence	11
REVIEW OF TERM, 'CO-PRODUCTION'	14
PART II: REGULATING FOR ENGAGEMENT	15
RESEARCH BETWEEN UNIVERSITIES AND COMMUNITIES	15
PUSHING ISSUES BY CREATING DELIBERATIVE ENCOUNTERS	16
KINDS OF EVENTS	16
PART III: PRODUCTIVE MARGINS FORUM - SETUP, QUALITIES, PROCESSES	18
3.1 S ETUP	18
3.2 QUALITIES AND PROCESSES	23
PARTIAL BIBLIOGRAPHY	26

Introduction

Phase II of this short research project for Productive Margins aims to reorganize and add to the materials presented in Phase I. I have attempted to restructure and thin out the first section on co-production by defining it in positive terms rather than simply bringing all the different approaches to co-production together. Section two offers some brief notes on the idea of regulating for engagement, and then provides a list of techniques of engagement and links to videos that showcase co-production-in-action. This is in response to the idea that the term, 'regulating *for* engagement' needs more elaboration, using examples, to illustrate to programme partners what it is intended to mean. Section three has been expanded to focus more on forum *development* rather than simply (initial) forum setup, and highlights some of the more useful criteria for co-produced/participatory research, along with some ideas on what the forum could be and how it can be made most effective.

The result is a report that should be easier to share (and stimulate discussion) with non-academic partners. I have tried to balance this with the usefulness of a narrative form and openness that is suited to those not familiar with the literatures, who would benefit from extra context for purposes of orientation to new literatures.

Part I: What is Co-Production?

Pohl *et al.* (2010) describe co-production as what occurs in what they describe as the *agoras* between science and non-science – that is, the public spaces where "science meets the public" and "public speaks back to science" (Nowotny *et al.*, 2001: 247, cited in Pohl *et al.*, 2010: 269).

The demarcation here between science and 'the' public is too neat and binary, and assumes a relationship between science and the public that we will question below. Nevertheless, it conjures an image of the kinds of tensions that emerge in co-production, where different knowledge bases and modes of inquiry interact and move forward together. These spaces congeal around shared stakes or *matters of concern*, which are the productive engines driving the co-production of new knowledge. Not only are shared stakes or matters of concern 'boundary objects' in the sense that they allow disparate knowledges and inquirers to bridge with one another, but they are problematic – they are problems or clusters of disputed issues, rather than facts as such. The problem is the shared context of co-inquiry.

It is worth bearing in mind, as Sheila Jasanoff (2004) insists, that co-production is more usefully considered as an idiom than a fully-fledged theory. We might then ask, what are the key themes particular to this idiom if it is to be made useful for the Productive Margins research programme?

1.1 Performing experiments around key stakes and problems

'Controversies' in matters of science and society do not threaten democracy, but on the contrary enrich it if they are used to launch 'collective explorations' (Callon *et al.*, 2009). Such explorations occur when new actors arrive on the scene and the controversies, which are inherently both technical and social, "reveal the multiplicity of stakes associated with one issue, but also...make the network of problems it raises both visible and debatable" (*ibid.*: 31). Controversies reveal uncertainties (particular kinds of problems), and these uncertainties drive experimentation.

From the outset, it is important to focus on how both controversies and experimentation can operate through so-called 'beyond-text tools' (Purcell, 2009; Boeck and Thomas, 2010; Jones, 2006; Scearce, 2011, Beebeejaun *et al.*, 2013), including performative concepts, methods and outputs, which allow us to co-produce more than propositional forms of knowledge. For instance, we can use forum theatre techniques to focus on stories (Brookes *et al.*, 2012), art and photography (Beebeejaun *et al.*, 2013). According to Beebeejaun *et al.* (2013), the *ethos* is more important than the techniques *per se* when devising beyond-text tools (see also Noorani *et al.*, 2013). Such beyond-text tools should not be understood as 'without text' – tweeting, for example, is beyond-text as is conventionally understood. These tools can be used both to supplement and to critique the range of participatory and deliberative techniques.

Sensitivity to the 'beyond-text' is not just about broadening the methods we use in coproduced research. It also emphasises non-representational approaches to co-

production – rather than trying to explain or describe what the world *is*, we should be seeking to evoke poetically what cannot be said, in order to make us question who we (think we) are and what we (think we) ought to be doing (Phillips and Kristiansen, 2013: 269).

Finally, attending to co-production as the performance of experiments requires focusing on the ways in which failing to perform effectively leads to doubt and mistrust (Clarke, 2006), which can trouble effective forms of collaboration, participation and collective, reflexive research. The fields of performative social science and community arts highlight how 'learning through co-production' demands expansive conceptions of learning, beyond the simple lexicon of *analysis*. Here again, the idea of learning-by-doing links learning and experience, taking stock of the fact that experience is far more multifaceted than the acquisition of propositional knowledge, involving feeling, hearing, tasting, touching, seeing (for example, Doornbos, 2008).

1.2 Co-production is not opposed to regulation but requires it

What do we mean by experimentation? Stengers (2008) describes it as the (difficult) work of holding some things still while moving other things, in order to produce *significant* differences, which can be communicated and verified within a community of co-inquirers. The systematicity and carefully controlled way in which experimentation holds some things still while moving other things requires careful regulation of the process. Meanwhile, the notion of a community of co-inquirers brings to mind the importance of shared standpoints over universal conceptions of objectivity in research and knowledge production (*cf.* Harding, 1993).

Regulation is never neutral and it cannot be evaluated in general terms (by opposing it to grass-roots 'freedom', for example). Ben Barker from the Productive Margins forum meeting makes the point that the need for public toilets illustrates the challenge of making the regulatory powers of *things* more explicit – if a public space has no public toilets, this effectively prevents people being there, affecting some demographics more than others. In another example, regulation by the university, or through the university, proceeds according to specific ethical and bureaucratic processes that privilege particular ways of seeing and doing research and these should be made explicit in extrauniversity collaborations such as the Productive Margins programme.

Regulation exists wherever structures are put in place or altered, including the habits of individual and collective bodies. Thinking at this level of 'habits', of the everyday regulation of our lives, there is a literature emerging around how we change habits, and the importance of keeping our forms of self-regulation loose so that they are adaptable, capable of incorporating and being changed by diverse and dissenting practices. We should not over-emphasise rational cognitive analysis at the expense of other (sensory and non-sensory) aspects of experiencing (Doornbos, 2008).

Thus co-production is a regulated process of holding certain things still while changing others in order to produce knowledges around the significant differences. Also, in the process of research, we might discover or invent forms of regulation that facilitate engagement in ways not recognized by formal political or economic structures, nor

accorded value through market mechanisms or bureaucratic authority. Particular stakes or matters of concern perform a regulatory function in holding the co-inquiry together.

New institutional theory offers a typology for thinking about the way that collaborative research is regulated. For instance, Scott (2001, see also Barnes *et al.*, 2007) identifies three interlinked 'pillars of institutions':

- Regulative systematized rules that frame and monitor action;
- Normative prescriptions for appropriate behaviour in given value sets;
- Cultural-cognitive common constructions of meaning-producing templates of 'how we do things'

(Scott, 2001: 52-8; see also Barnes et al, 2007: 58-63).

Barnes *et al.* apply this three-fold distinction to the institutions of representative democracy and to public participation initiatives, to show through cases studies how the regulative, normative and cultural-cognitive pillars have arisen, how they have shaped current understandings of deliberation, and how they may be renegotiated. New institutional theory helps to illustrate the double bind of regulation in both enabling and constraining participation:

"...the way in which institutional rules and norms that operate within the public bodies sponsoring such [deliberative] initiatives influence what it is possible to achieve, and how such processes themselves develop their own rules (both formal and informal) that determine who can take part and how participation can be performed" (*ibid*: 2).

The rules and norms that both facilitate and constrain processes of engagement produce institutional dynamics that Barnes *et al.* use in offering three categories of institutions: sources of support; sites of challenge and opportunity, and prisons (enacting little change in the institutional culture, norms or rules while providing a "thin veneer of symbolic conformance" (*ibid.*: 192)). Participatory action research operates through cycles of action and reflection that provide a regulatory framework for the coproduction of research (see for example, Pain, 2011).

Mechanisms of accountability can regulate research processes in potentially helpful ways, making sure that those involved in the research are acting appropriately and with legitimacy. However, accountability according to a delegate model is not the only (or even necessarily most appropriate) form of regulation – there are those who are otherwise authorized, such as users in service provision contexts. Those who constantly renegotiate their positions in offering 'authenticity' (Chapman and Lowndes, 2009) to the research process such as faith leaders might also be 'regulated in' on contingent but ongoing grounds.

Finally, without forms of regulation that have teeth, the fruits of co-produced research can end up having only tokentistic effects, when put up against powerful corporate interests for example. Regulation is required both for successful co-produced research and for acting upon the research findings.

1.3 Collaborative/collective spaces and experimentation

Pohl *et al.* (2010) describe the structure of co-production agoras in terms of the need to advocate for the co-existence of 'thought collectives' with their respective 'thought styles' (Fleck, 1935) when it comes to the issue(s) at stake. Using the metaphor of thought-styles and thought-collectives risks eliding questions of power by focusing too narrowly on problems of language. Nevertheless, Pohl *et al.*'s case studies point to several key values that need to emerge in successful co-production, including trust and respect between different thought collectives. Trust in co-production can be hard to develop and easy to erode. The Authority Research Network has explored the centrality of the cultivation of trust and honesty in the production of relations of authority (Blencowe *et al.*, 2011; Brigstocke and Noorani, 2012).

The nature of the collective turns on the idea of which voices, persons and claims are able to present themselves, making themselves visible, audible or otherwise-experienced. The concepts of presence/visibility/voice has been central to various formulations of participatory practice. One set of literatures celebrate the coming together of a plurality of presenting bodies/minds into a unified body/mind (for example, Berleant, 1991; Thomas *et al.*, 2011). This can take a mystical feel, where participatory experience is characterized by a loss of self-consciousness – it becomes a totally integrated experience, devoid of subject-object duality (Thomas *et al.*, 2011; for a review see Brigstocke and Noorani, 2012: 37).

The notion of co-experimentation here does not require such a definitive sublimation of the research partners and the research objects into new and unified wholes. Certainly, the project teams will form new unities, but these will continue to exist alongside the contestation and internal inquiry of the groups and individuals that comprise the overall programme. Thus the 'activist-academic' *hybrid* (Durose *et al.*, 2012) is not the only 'figure of co-production' – indeed, demanding that co-production requires the reduction to a unity of a plurality of inquirers sets a very high bar of what count as success. Rather, co-production allows for the simultaneous testing of collective and individual sets of hypotheses and assumptions.

Moreover, insofar as the different research partners do not become unified, it is crucial that the outputs of the co-produced research are useful for *all* partners. This includes having ongoing resources for all partners that build practical knowledge *and* foundational knowledge (Facer *et al.*, 2012), as well as non-knowledge forms. This can be described in terms of generating social capital for all involved (Lesser, Prusak *et al.*, 2000), or through creating 'joint' practices or shared repertoires (Wenger and McDermott, 2002 – see the Communities of Practice literature).

Facilitating effective research co-production through experimental inquiry requires enough agreement to decide what to research and how to do it. One way to probe these issues is through the analysis of dialogue (for example, Phillips, 2011; Jensen, 2000). Jensen (2000) provides an example of a Bakhtinian analysis of the sharing of stories in peer support groups. For Bakhtin, dialogue requires multiple voices to be cultivated, as a voice can only exist in relation to an 'other'. For Bakhtin, 'monoglossia' describes a single perspective that rejects all other viewpoints but in so doing, denies the existence of an other with equal rights and responsibilities. Thus, the need for plural mutually-

contesting voices, rather than a single united collective voice, is an obligation stemming from the metaphysical demand to recognize the rights of the other.

1.4 Mattering and measuring

What do we mean when we say that the objective of co-production is the gathering of knowledge about *significant* differences? This means differences that *matter* – in both the sense of being of value, and of reconfiguring material arrangements and capacities – or in other words, that make themselves *present* through matter (Stengers, 2000; Lury and Wakeford, 2012; Barad, 2007). Barad's onto-epistemology emphasizes the role of apparatuses in defining what can be measured, and the act of measurement as the 'cutting' of the world into subject-object dualities. Things must be made measureable, but the apparatus that renders something measurable changes it in the same moment.

The key concept of 'presence' does not mean that co-production should be solely focused on binding co-producers as a new unity, as the separation between knowledge producers is central to measurement and knowledge production (Barad, 2007; Noorani *et al.*, 2013). Orr and Bennett (2012) explore the importance in co-producing (or as they describe it, 'co-creating') research of paying attention to situated and unsettling interactions rather than striving for communion between the different researchers. The very ideal of openness (i.e. co-production as always being open to the 'other' participating) is in tension with a need for boundaries in order for measurement to occur. For example, citizens juries close off the number of people involved, and multipleday workshops and retreats need to hold the boundaries of the event still for long enough for a sense of shared context to emerge.

The act of measuring through material apparatuses is not innocent when the apparatus of measurement interacts with the value of the outputs. For instance, pushing people for answers to questions about how they feel can end up changing (in the least, by demanding an exact response as to) how they feel. However, the question of matter goes deeper still, as the material aspects of collaborative inquiry remain actively constitutive throughout the research process. We must remain vigilant as to how the material apparatuses are always and actively in-forming the processes of participation. Marres and Lezaun (2011) take on this challenge:

"Set against the background of post-Foucauldian perspectives on the material dimensions of citizenship and engagement – perspectives that treat matter as a tacit, *constituting* force in the organization of collectives and are predominantly concerned with the fabrication of political *subjects* – we outline an approach that considers material engagement as a distinct mode of performing the public."

The challenge they set for themselves is to escape two unsatisfactory traditions for thinking about politics – on the one hand, as a space over and above the material where disembodied 'voices' compete, contest, co-produce etc; on the other hand, as dynamics that the material world contributes to but does not actively engage in. On this second reading of materiality and politics, materiality refers to the props that set the stage but remain inert throughout the performance. Instead, Marres and Lezaun offer an agenda to understand matter as actively performing roles in participatory spaces. They suggest

approaching the material world using three tropes, of material entanglement versus disentanglement (what is connected to what and how), effort versus effortlessness (depending on the material setup, some processes or outputs will require a lot of effort and others will be effortless – either could be politically attractive depending on what is at stake: for example, the value of self-mastery versus the easiness of intervening) and experimentation as about creating singular spaces versus experimentation as being concerned with self-repetition and generalisability.

What about the very material outputs of the research – what could they look like? Using creative analytic practices such as layered texts, creative non-fiction, fiction, poetic representations and personal narratives, allows us to destabilize the authority of the researcher and create space for the 'voice' of others not already legitimized by dominant epistemologies:

"The claim is that they present multiple truths which highlight the lived experiences of participants from their own perspectives, draw attention to the contingency and partiality of researcher truths and invite multiple interpretations by audiences" (Phillips and Kristiansen, 2013: 276).

Such practices complement the usual range of reporting techniques by helping to keep the knowledges produced open and contestable, reminding us of the possibility of 'cutting' the world in other ways. Additionally, centering ourselves on the *processuality* of inquiry can change the framing of the issues at stake. For example, by focusing on the process of 'wondering', what might otherwise be fairly static unknowns or uncertainties can be dynamised, transformed into the drivers of co-inquiry. This expands the possibilities for working with what we know, even in cases where what we know is that 'we do not know something'. A second methodological maxim, from actor network theory, is to enact figure-ground reversals in order to see 'chronic problems of the community' as instead 'sustainable community solutions' – changing the framework by changing the point of view of the measurement.

1.5 Making, producing and creating, not trading, exchanging or transferring

Sometimes we should accept the knowledge of a particular kind of expert in the research forum, where it is clear to all at that time that they know best. The different knowledge bases that are brought to the table provide backdrops against which coproduced hypotheses can be tested in collaborative and pro-active ways. However, coproduction only begins when the different knowledges that are brought together begin to synergise and produce something new. The knowledges that emerge from coproduction will be multi-modal and multi-disciplinary, drawing on several kinds of expertise and authority and building new and/or hybrid forms of expertise. This requires experimental *work*, part of which is to connect the patchwork of existing knowledges together so that they can be drawn upon and reformed when co-inquiring around key stakes or matters of concern.

Callon suggests that in 'wild' hybrid forums where no great effort has been made to discipline and organize, collaboration does "...not amount to simple agoras...They are the products of hidden struggles" (2009: 154). He suggests background forces tend

towards the 'double delegation' of representatives standing in for collectives and specialist scientists standing taking over from hybrid groups. These processes of making therefore require regulatory frameworks to ensure that they are non-dominating, inclusive and open processes, able to combat the pressure to create research silos full of the 'usual suspects'.

Co-production also includes the training of students involved and of community partners interested in research methods. This evokes the imperative in action research and communities of practice literatures to draw upon existing university resources in engagement with communities. In both offering, and using, such resources, trainees might take the position of boundary-crossers themselves, in which case reflexive tools should be built into their approaches. For instance, boundary-crossers might emerge from situating researchers in the community partner organizations rather than at the universities. There are many lists of training requirements for effective co-production (for example, Pohl *et al.*, 2010), including:

- Pluralist understandings of cognition and interpretation
- Sensitivity to underlying power relations
- Skills in integrating different interests
- Practices and values and skills in facilitating learning processes

Folding this section back into the last, this could be understood as apparatusdevelopment in a general sense – building the skills, capacities and other tools necessary to be able to engage in effective co-production while recognizing that these very tools delimit something of the range of possible ways that the research can unfold.

Pain *et al.* (2013) offer an example of how the experiences of co-producing research with communities can form a teaching aid through its retelling – echoing the importance of maintaining and being aware of differences, disagreements and tensions between research partners.

Moreover, if we are going to guard against researcher constructions dominating the research process, we need to incorporate methodologies that consider how community members co-construct the research relationship through their own sense of what their involvement means (Bell, 2011, see also Pearce, 2008 on the need for critical understandings of intersubjectivity). Their understandings, together with their skills, knowledge and capacities, could be considered a resource rather than merely 'misunderstandings' or 'partial understandings' (Boyle and Harris, 2009: 11).

In terms of methodology, impact-work should be understood to include the labour of generating ideas and integrating knowledges (Antonacopoulou, 2010). Communities and community groups can be understood as systematic inquirers (if not scientists) in their own right. One of the tasks of impact work is to take their inquiries seriously as distinct forms of knowledge-generation, and to act upon them as such.

Callon's treatment of translation might also be useful, as a process that takes us from t1 (macrocosm to microcosm) to t2 (a series of equivalences in 'laboratory'-microcosm) to t3 (from the microcosm back to the macrocosm). In order for t3 to succeed, t1 must reconstitute the networks of interests at the microcosm, rather than lose them in a sort of experimenter will-to-abstraction. This certainly applies in the context of translating

the research problem through a specific instantiation in order to set up the research, but also applies to the research process as well, as one that seeks to augment the world that produced it. This labour is an example of trying to identify, in actor network terms, what knowledge can be connected with what knowledge, at what cost, and changing what in the process.

The shared problems of collaborative inquiry might not be expressed in textual terms, meaning not that they could or should not be reproduced and represented in textual terms, but that the act of reproduction and representation requires translating between different modes of expression.

1.6 Multiple knowledges, expertises, authorities

Co-production forums bring together multiple knowledges, expertises, authorities, claims to legitimacy and ways of seeing, feeling and doing. According to a growing literature around 'post-politics' (Tsouvalis and Waterton, 2011), participation in coproduced research initiatives can end up *depoliticising*, by transforming often-broader political questions into often-narrower technocratic questions and detailed choicemaking.1 Against these concerns, we suggest co-production is about multiplying the ideas of objectivity that can be called upon by knowledge claims (Blencowe, 2013), and in particular, recognizing those that have been hitherto excluded. Science and technology studies and feminist science approaches to knowledge generation, posthuman performativity and participation encourage us to critically re-engage with the nature of objectivity by pluralizing it, and the knowledge that is staked upon it (e.g. Barad, 2007; Harding, 1993; Brigstocke and Noorani, 2012, Blencowe, 2013). According to these literatures, we need to develop approaches that include, and encourage sensitivity to, the ways in which we can understand how the objects of research follow their own autonomous paths, and to work with them rather than dominate them (for example, Bastion, 2013).

Jasanoff (2003) describes 'technologies of hubris' as the methods of high modernity designed to increase management and control in society, especially in areas of great uncertainty. According to Jasanoff, these technologies cannot engage with questions of the unknown, with the fact that counterarguments and contrary ideas need to be *translated* into the dominant discursive framework (which itself is a unitary objective framework), nor with the presuppositions of that dominant framework. She prefers the task where "scattered and private knowledge has to be amalgamated, perhaps even disciplined, into a dependable civic epistemology" (2003: 240), and suggests that this can be done through 'technologies of humility' that "make apparent the possibility of unforeseen consequences; to make explicit the normative that lurks within the technical; and to acknowledge from the start the need for plural viewpoints and collective learning" (*ibid.*). She suggests technologies of humility might be organized according to how stakes are framed, who is vulnerable, the distribution of ethical concerns across the process of co-production and the need to learn from experiments. Non-specialised and non-representational forms of expertise, such as that of experts-by-

10

 $^{^{1}}$ See also Mahony and Clarke, 2012 for deascriptions of abject and audience publics as distinct from agentic publics.

experience, carers, those providing front-line services and so on, as well as performative approaches, are candidates for such technologies of humility.

One narrative thread from the first Productive Margins forum meeting minutes questioned the problematic term of 'hard-to-reach' groups. As Durose *et al.* put it,

"Defining communities in such a way relies on constructing a dichotomy between the mainstream and the marginalized. For co-produced research, this focus brings a welcome challenge to why research may be exclusionary, but also raises the problematic definition by the relatively powerful of who is 'hard to reach' and selected for attention and the structures which create this distance; as well as the question of why particular communities might 'choose' to be marginalized" (2012: 5-6).

By bringing co-production into contact with 'marginalised communities', the Productive Margins programme will need to engage with these issues. The diversity of knowledgeholders that are invited to take part in the forum prompts questions about representation. Representation often presents itself with great force – it is standard to ensure that participants 'represent' the full diversity of the population, and yet it is necessary to posit 'good enough' measures as this is never fully achievable. Saward (2009) describes representation not as a fact, but as an ongoing relationship for which elections are not a necessary condition. It is about constant renegotiation, suggesting that representation can be thought of in more loose terms than that of precise procedural delegation (see Chapman and Lowndes, 2009). Representation as claimsmaking might include the claim to represent 'people like me' or 'those I spoke to'; representatives might make claims based on experience or based on knowledge of a locality (Barnes et al.:196). The challenge for co-produced research is to juggle provocations that push against embedded hierarchies of expert versus laity with ensuring that the research process and outcomes retain some version of integrity (Durose et al., 2012; Porter, 2010).

1.7 Embracing serendipity and emergence

Facer (2013) asks, how can and do we accelerate serendipity in productive encounters? This includes techniques based in serendipity, such as improvisational approaches, and luring serendipitous encounters, such as accepting the need to cede control and develop instead sensitivities to the unexpected, in the hope that that might encourage them to make an appearance. We might press further and consider if there are ways to regulate spaces in certain ways so that they are able to embrace the contingent, the emergent and the unexpected. Etymologically, serendipity conveys both luck and *sagacity*, the latter indicating a role for technical knowhow.

Pearce (2008) describes how all participants in action research methodologies that attempt to co-produce research recognize that ceding control gives rise to creativity in research. On this account, participation is necessary for co-production. Moreover, not being open to the contingent, or as Pearce puts it, "[not] making progress through getting lost", is not *real* participation – at best, it is mere consultation (see also Boyle and Harris, 2009: 17; Lather, 2007, 2008 on 'working the ruins'). Co-production must be

more than consultation, and cultivating an ethics of serendipity that engages with the uncertainties might be part of this.

An improvisational framework allows us to view co-production as a set of practices built around the moment of collective participation, as a moment that both requires and demands improvisation. By viewing the community as a growing and changing 'improvisational performance ensemble' that is seeking to perform relationships on new stages (environments) without a strict conception of outcome or product, even former antagonists are able to develop new partnership relationships (Farmer, 2005). In an improvisational framework, professionals or facilitators take on a role akin to theatre directors, welcoming the unexpected and discovering new ways of building and creating together. There may be a lot to be gained from drawing on the input of 'experts in contingency', whether theatre directors, cruise directors or party organizers.

Methodologies and approaches that draw upon an openness to contingency and emergence often emphasise reflexive analysis. This is particularly rich in the experimental processes, as experiments are always opening onto new hypotheses. We might also find that feedback events become sites for further research co-production, as when participants watch videos of themselves and offer comments (Homanen, 2013). We should consider how we might prepare the methods we intend to use so that they are capable of being reiterated and/or extended.

One natural consequence of embracing the emergent is that what is co-produced might not fit into pre-established categories or frameworks. This can create discomfort, and sometimes even suggest the 'experiment' has 'failed'. However, if there is discomfort in producing something new that cannot be immediately understood or responded to via precedent, then the discomfort is actually a sign of success.² Even more, it is a rich source of data (Horst, 2013) - what does the discomfort reveal about researcher expectations, for example? Thus what might have thought of as failure can in fact become useful, as a both a sign (of contingency and novelty) and as a resource (for reflexive engagement).

Sometimes embracing contingency can be difficult for other reasons. In collaborations, research partners may not be what we expect them to be. For example, they might not be eager inquirers of new knowledge, seeking partners and the resources to facilitate engagement. Indeed, one challenge is to develop specific and novel grounds for legitimising community involvement instead of relying on traditional/conventional beliefs in legitimacy that may smuggle in other sorts of expectations (Connolly, 2001; Haikio, 2012). Haikio (2012) suggests that the model of involvement often relied on within scientific studies presupposes citizens who seek consensus and who are cooperative, consequently tending towards the exclusion of those who are neither.

Barnes et al. (2007) offer an instance of this problem and the reverberations upon perceived legitimacy when they highlight examples where:

² Perhaps this could be understood as an instance of flipping what could be perceived as a chronic problem into a sustainable solution (see section 1.5).

"Participants who 'played by the rules' and were able to 'get on' with other participants were more likely to be perceived as legitimate representatives, while those who were 'difficult' could find their position challenged" (p.197).

Embracing contingency and emergence is not always easy, and can lead to quite fractious politics within the co-production team. Referring back to the previous section, it is worth bearing in mind Saward's (2009) idea of representation as in constant renegotiation.

Review of term, 'co-production'

Having completed phases 1 and 2, it is clear that the term co-production has many meanings, in addition to the different positive and negative connotations it has had across service provision, corporate culture, and research. Through seven categories, I have tried to offer a positive description of how the term might be used the term in Productive Margins.

If you think the term 'co-production' covers too much, too little, or will require too much work to make a Productive Margins term, we could replace it with a new term that allows Productive Margins to somewhat side-step the complexities of how 'co-production' has been used. Drawing on the key elements outlined above, options include:

- Experimental co-inquiry
- Collaborative experimentation
- Ludic action research (see p.20)
- Poststructural participatory action research

Or some other combination?

Part II: Regulating for Engagement

How do particular methods of engagement or participation work in particular times and spaces? How are non-researchers best taught research skills? (How) can the experimentation that emerges from positions of dissent and contestation be scaled up? How does coming at questions with particular methods in mind help in unseen ways to constitute the range of possible answers to the questions themselves?

Our aim is not to avoid regulation, but to design regulatory regimes that begin from the capabilities of communities excluded from the mainstream, and finding ways of powerfully supporting the knowledge, passions and creativity of citizens. How do we regulate *for* engagement? There are many ways of exploring this question. One is to circumscribe what the roles are that participants can take in the research – Martin (2010) offers five such roles, of informants, recipients, endorsers, commissioners and co-researchers. Martin's co-researchers may be understood in terms of Durose *et al.*'s (2012) activist-academics, although under our emerging co-production agenda, perhaps we should at least distinguish activist-academics from academic-activists, so as to acknowledge the *becoming* of different groups without suggesting they form a new unity (see 1.3 above for a critique of the assumption of unity). Martin (2010) suggests that creating roles with greater levels of engagement increases the chance of their research being utilized but risks politicizing the research process:

'The challenge is then to find ways of co-producing studies in order to enhance the prospects that it will be useful to and used by practitioners while minimising the threats to academic freedom and the integrity of the research process' (Martin 2010, 213).

There is a literature around the practicalities of designing and regulating research projects so that they are able to effectively co-produce research (for example, see Hewison, 2012). One challenge is to avoid the recuperation by mainstream frameworks, structures and institutions of the co-produced knowledge created within the research projects. Particular artistic interventions may help to do this, summoning unexpected publics around the issues at stake.

There are a variety of videos depicting co-produced research, especially in relation to performance and the arts. Here is a showcase of a range of participatory/co-production approaches:

Research between universities and communities

Knowle West's University of Local Knowledge http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=1LlkolRR914

Co-production with communities in co-design, aiming to encourage 'unusual suspects', including tips on how to do coproduction: http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=8YQ74imYRh4 Participatory action research example – Polling for Justice at CUNY's Public Science Project:

http://player.vimeo.com/video/22363812?byline=0&portrait=0&badge=0" width="400" height="300" frameborder="0" webkitAllowFullScreen mozallowfullScreen allowFullScreen (over 10 minutes – see first half?)

Action research method http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=3WHMPZ6WAiY

Method for conducting participatory evaluation process: http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Q0u4t_4Tn5o

nef on co-production in service provision, esp as tapping assets (up to 3.45) http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=aKATrzUV2YI

Participatory design including illustration of the importance of beyond-text tools $http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4npftEf3_n4$

Participatory design with 5 tips for beyond-text methods http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=-vXUCNlicQQ

Pushing issues by creating deliberative encounters

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ieBUiGF7684

Unusual strategy of dissemination by projecting data onto building – Stop and Frisk with Morris Justice Project

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mliuISC2hJk&feature=player_embedded

Kinds of events

Deller – re-enactment http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=eG5-OmXSpdM Deller – procession http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=jPTeFTCAFEk

They Shoot Horses – clip of 7 hour dance marathon in Ramallah, with echoes of Depression-era dance marathon crazes: http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=b88FwjYcnQc

Tino Sehgal's Unilever Series, creating live encounters http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=er0GG6mX0d0

The flashmob, for instance http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=SXh7JR9oKVE

versus Duncan Speakman's 'subtlemobs' at http://productofcircumstance.com/new/index.php/videos/

Part III: Productive Margins Forum – Setup, Qualities, Processes

How do we sustain the forum as a (set of) knowledge space(s)? What should it look like? Where and how should it be assembled? Lots of different literatures could feed into this. I kept lists of criteria spanning the literature that are helpful in setting the stage for us to approach forum design and operation in a distinctive way. Of course, the amount of resources allocated to the forum will significantly affect its nature, role and remit, but that has not been brought to bear on these considerations.

3.1 Setup

However the forum is set up, it should be clear from the outset to all involved how the Productive Margins programme <code>itself</code> is regulated. The case for support and the impact goals should always be available at programme events and should be easily distributable. A short video might (also) be useful. This is likely to build trust through a feeling of transparency (see the Strong Interaction Social Research model), and encourage potential partners to engage with the programme, rather than simply focus on how the programme/projects can engage with potential partners.

The Communities of Practice literature warns against building something totally new, beginning by imagining or conceptualizing it in some ideal form. Rather, it promotes drawing upon the co-productive relationships and resources already present amongst programme partners, and building from them a forum that is closely connected with existing capacities and builds off them. Gabrielle Ivanson's bicycle might be an example of this, which she reported worked well as a boundary object that connected her to a potential research community: relations between her and the youths existed virtually, through the bicycles that connected them (see Pearce, 2008: 19 for other examples). Hart and Wolff (2006) reflect upon Brighton University's Community University Partnership Programme, and offer advice on different practical aspects of forum design, including choosing spaces carefully and managing a balance between the evolution of the core and the periphery of the forum.

In terms of building a forum space where knowledges meet and co-produce through new and collective experimentation, Callon offers one of the clearest expositions in defining hybrid forums:

"Hybrid forums - forums because they are open spaces where groups can come together to discuss technical options involving the collective, hybrid because the groups involved and the spokespersons claiming to represent them are heterogeneous, including experts, politicians, technicians, and laypersons who consider themselves involved. They are also hybrid because the questions and problems taken up are addressed at different levels in a variety of domains, from ethics to economic and including physiology, nuclear physics, and electromagnetism."

Hybrid forums are spaces where different expertises come together, and delegative and dialogic democratic forms meet. New knowledge is created through translations, and a persistent challenge is to co-produce research 'in the wild'. Callon has written extensively on how to organise and evaluate hybrid forums. He warns,

"To leave hybrid forums to develop without any rules of the game for organizing the debate would leave the field free to the logic of relations of force, it would allow the reproduction, without discussion, of the exclusion of the weakest, precisely all those who seek to make their voices heard and to be listened to" (154).

In contexts where it is usual to leave technical specialists to conduct the research, and formal (possibly elected) representatives to make decisions, we must actively counter these 'relations of force' in the name of allowing multiple voices to speak and be heard.

'Peer support' setups might inform forum practices. Here, individuals and groups with different skill- and knowledge-sets share experiences, and in so doing cultivate a set of skills around 'active listening', 'empathy', 'ethical sensitivity' and ability to step outside of comfort zones. They develop 'experiential knowledge' (Borkman, 1970), sharing experiences in ways that attempt to ensure that all voices are heard and that conversation does not get stuck on side-issues. In part this is done by respecting certain groundrules. Peer support and self-help spaces are sites where experience is worked upon and developed into a kind of experiential expertise that commands authority, suggesting that experience does not come pre-packaged and self-evident. The forum setup could always include the quick and easy organizing of sub-groups to incubate and consolidate incipient thoughts, perspectives and practices when needed.

The critical pedagogies and activist literatures question the power-neutrality of facilitators and chairs, and the technocentricism of toolkits in the field of participation. They have developed practices for destabilizing the hierarchies in organizations, and bringing subaltern voices to the fore in meetings. They also use creative visual communication grammars to enrich dialogues without interrupting speech. For instance, see the Occupy hand signals as a way of setting up communication in forums: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Occupy_movement_hand_signals

The Creating Publics website at the Open University and Participedia in the United States offer two examples of participatory websites that the Productive Margins website could consult, as they have both spent time thinking about developing their sites for a range of audiences in as organic a way as possible. Other large institutionally-housed websites, such as Brighton University's Community University Partnership Programme website, might have much to share on the challenges they encountered and the creative solutions they came up with. Online tools available include techniques of collaborative tagging, linking, correcting/modifying content, transcribing, recording and creating content, commenting, critical responses and stating preferences, categorizing, cataloguing, contextualizing, mapping, geo-referencing and translating content for different audiences/users (Dunn and Hedges, 2012). The field of deliberative democracy through the use of online tools is growing fast, especially in the United States. Leighninger (2011) provides 10 tactics for using online tools for engaging communities, which might be useful for devising a generic or baseline forum online outreach strategy.

Again, there is always a danger of technocentricm here, so reflexive practices should be built into the use of these tools.

Do we need to consider the aims of the festivals, and what they could look like? The festivals are aimed to share ideas, experiments and knowledge with wider communities, policy-makers and businesses. The Bakhtinian idea of the 'carnival' could provide a way of thinking about structuring (parts of) the Productive Margins forum and/or festivals in carnivalesque form. This would be about making sure that events are open to the future, and meanings are produced in the interplay of voices that have a centrifugal force towards difference and a centripetal force towards unity. This approach to festivals conceives them as collective experiments and moments of co-production in their own right, keeping research projects open to feedback and refinement.

At the outset, the programme needs to be capable of enabling unintended consequences that act as starting points – alternative visions of spaces of access and restriction, and other such reorganisations and reproblematisations. The £800 seed corn money is potentially an important tool for doing this, depending on how effortful/effortless the application process is (see section 1.4) and how the implementation and accountability protocols are designed.

To illustrate a commitment to the idea of 'regulating for engagement' early on in the programme lifecycle, it could be useful to sketch out histories that inject a feeling of openness and possibility into the current research topics. For example, what can we can learn from alternative groups and ideas such as feminism, micro-finance and restorative justice, that were once seen as marginal but now are adopted by the mainstream? Forum members could co-produce histories/an archive of analogous or otherwise-similar matters of concern to the ones they are focusing on, both to provide inspiration and to create a foil against which to draw similarities and contrasts.

One way of disrupting participants' surety in their own expertise is to organize events where all expertises are put 'on ice' (e.g. McGill's Institute for the Public Life of Arts and Ideas' *Thinking Art* event³), in order to foster play and break established knowledge hierarchies. These events are useful for generating trust quickly, as all participants are vulnerable and are patently learning together and from one another. The spaces will still be marked by inequalities of power and authority, as those most confident in performing outside of their comfort zones tend to be those with fewest stakes in temporarily relinquishing their authority/expertise (a professor may feel free to throw herself into the role of a clown knowing full well that the authority she has with her students the next day will not be compromised). Ludic events where everyone is recognized as an inexpert in certain contexts might best be used to shake up the expertlaity distinction, clearing the field for enough time to experiment with other knowledge practices such as mutual and reciprocated learning (see Ward, 2006: 500).

Forum practices that seek to erect walls or build incubation chambers might be usefully informed by the slow-thinking retreat format developed by the Authority Research Network,⁴ the practices of presencing developed in Theory U,⁵ Future Workshops⁶ and

³ http://www.mcgill.ca/iplai/events/thinking-art

⁴ At http://www.authorityresearch.net/about.html

⁵ At http://www.ottoscharmer.com/publications/summaries.php

other such techniques, depending on the needs of the forum at that time. These and similar techniques can be slow and resource-heavy (in particular in relation to the amount of 'incubation' time required); as a result, we should remain aware of how exclusionary such sites can be – whether for those seeking a low-cost intervention, those who cannot take a week out of their schedule to attend a retreat etc.

The Productive Margins programme will need to develop methods of decision-making and the engagement of wider communities in deliberation and decision-making. Practices of representation are always tricky, such as when representative positions get hijacked by the 'usual suspects', or where insular processes of jargon-creation set and turn others off from participating. The aims of representation can be frustrated when people feel compelled to speak on behalf of their employing organization, whether a university, a community or other, rather than from their 'own perspective'. Chapman and Lowndes (2009) make the case for opening up the term representation to include permanently-renegotiable criteria of admission, over and above (mere) mechanisms of delegation.

Perhaps then the forum need not be a stable advisory board, nor a strict partnership model, but a 'site of experimentation', acting as a dynamic set of spaces for co-producing knowledges, enhancing exchange and dissemination and developing 'innovative methods'. This includes bringing different (aspects of different) projects into conversation/dialogue. Indeed, focusing on the forum space as the exclusive space of co-production in the programme risks leading to a situation where co-production is not embedded but occasional, transitory and only for an emergent/privileged group, where access is limited for most and forum meetings amount to an extra layer of bureaucracy.

In part or in whole, the forum could avoid the risk of becoming a time-consuming and superfluous site in its own right (mirroring Facer *et al.*'s suggestion that 'co-production' not become a field in its own right, but should be about enhancing conversations and meta-networks (2012: 3)). Instead, the forum could find ways to incorporate reflexive conversations, possibly including offering a resource bank for all community partners to bring and share resources. The latter can be taken up (in part) through the website; the former could be arranged by establishing that the forum can play a role at all levels of the programme, rather than just be the point of connection of the seven projects. Every meeting within each of the seven projects could have 'programme-wide issues' as one of the agenda items, allowing a space to ask what would benefit from, or be useful to, a wider public than those who are present to that (part of that) project at that time?

The abstract point is that the Productive Margins research programme require careful assembling around the different points where matters of concern coalesce. These cares and putting-togethers (co-productions) should be rendered explicit, attended to and understood (Latour, 2004) if they are to be sustained. In this sense, the programme-as-assemblage should actively create its own assembly as a kind of evolving self-awareness. However, rather than the forum exist as the 'point of reflexivity' of the whole programme, we can invent ways of diffusing the forum functions across the programme as it develops its own reflexive practices.

-

⁶ At https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Future_workshop

In this spirit, one forum function might be to ensure that at each project meeting, someone from another project than the one being discussed can act as a discussant or commentator during that meeting, whose role would be to think through how the issues raised by the one project could productively engage with the other project(s). This draws upon a notion of outside eyes being useful for picking up problems, connections and possibilities that project members are too closely involved with to pick up on. Work on creating and mediating publics might orient us to thinking about how to develop certain modalities of attention that bridge the different projects, and/or to consider the mediators and the role they play in keeping the forum vibrant or 'agentic' (Mahony and Clarke, 2013).

In addition, a potential aim is that the programme matures to a point where a separate forum structure is dissolved. The spaces of the community partners themselves could incorporate the forum functions. Indeed if the forum met in the spaces of the community partners, programme partners would get a better understanding of the sites of research. However, over time, rather than 'meet' in 'spaces', the forum could itself be a function of the community partner spaces, where people come and go and which persists beyond organized meeting times, manifesting in 'conduits' - technologies and practices - that allowed the reflections, comments and thoughts of the community members of one project site to be made visible/audible/felt (or otherwise amplified) by the partners of the other projects. This lends itself to a distinct idea of co-production where communities help research one another directly, rather than through influencing some central structure that in turn directs, or otherwise regulates, research and engagement in the other projects. University researchers, on the new model, act more like catalysts for research by communities upon themselves and each other. This raises the spectre of sloppy research and lessons of participatory research, where communities are given the tools to research themselves, will be important. However if this mode of co-production is put into practice, Productive Margins might aspire to the 'pre-figurative' politics of the Zapatistas, Situationists, anarchists and Autonomist activist/scholars/activistacademics in attempting to 'consciously resemble the world you want to create' (Osterweil, 2003).

3.2 Qualities and Processes

Pearce (2008) lists the qualities of effective co-production in action research as follows:

- Personal, circular and contradictory processes of knowing (see also Rowan and Reason, 1981: 136)
- Contingent possibilities
- The intelligent agency of the researcher and the well-informed 'other'
- Engagement with critical and constructed intersubjectivities
- Extended epistemologies encompassing not just propositional knowledge, but experiential knowledge, practical knowledge and presentational knowledge (from Heron, 1981a&b, see also Raymond *et al*, 2010 for a different typology)
- Direct links to action
- Democratizing both the research content and method

These all apply here, although we are keen to be less binary about the distinction between the researcher and its 'others', in line with post-structural commitments to an ontology of becoming and processes that blur clear identitarian distinctions.

Phillips and Kristiansen (2013) offer criteria of quality in assessing reflexive collaborative research, including a concern to record who participates and who does not, whose interests are furthered and whose are not, and which subaltern voices are heard and given the capacity to speak? They also refer to Herr and Anderson (2005)'s five key goals of action research:

- · Generation of new knowledge and theory,
- Attainment of action-oriented outcomes,
- Education of all participants,
- Production of results relevant to the context of study, and
- Solid and appropriate research methodology.

(From Phillips and Kristiansen, 2013: 278.)

Callon *et al.* (2009: 160) distinguish between various criteria that describe the degree of dialogism of research procedures:

Criterion Intensity	Sub-criteria Degree of earliness ⁷ of involvement of laypersons in exploration of possible worlds	Value Strong	Weak
Openness	Degree of intensity of concern for composition of collective Degree of diversity of groups consulted and degree of their independence vis-à-vis established action groups	Strong	Weak
Quality	Degree of control of representativity of spokespersons of groups involved in debate Degree of seriousness of voice Degree of continuity of voice	Strong	Weak

Callon *et al*. note that acquiring a greater degree of dialogue in each of these six subcriteria requires the investment of time and money, as well as training (*ibid*.: 161).

Conventional management forums can be spaces where conflict and disagreement settle and spaces become uncomfortable, ossified, heavy or tiring. It is vital to be able to talk openly about emotions, including feelings of discomfort, as part of the research process, from start to finish. As we saw in section 1.7, these ostensibly negative emotions can be extremely helpful for the co-production of reflexive knowledge-generation (Horst, 2013). We need to devise ways of bringing discomfort into the open and allowing disagreement to play out in productive ways. Part of the answer is to ensure that everybody involved has research support to help them handle and even embrace the contingency:

"With respect to research design, it seems important to be able to go with the flow and re-organize the research process if new situations emerge. We suggest on this basis that most researchers need a critical friend or good colleagues to maneuver in processes which they may sometimes experience as messy and chaotic" (Phillips and Kristiansen, 267).

Perhaps it is all the better if this friend is an 'expert in contingency' (see section 1.7), who is able to engage and improvise in chaotic situations. Their outsider perspectives might help in developing "ethical understandings of how tensions and conflict can be addressed creatively" (*ibid.*).

Drawing on speculative design, Michael (in press) offers an 'idiotic methodology' to the field of action research (coining the term, 'ludic action research'), drawing on Garfinkel (1967) and Stengers' (2005) conceptual character of the idiot, who does not make sense,

⁷ There is a growing literature around the practice and value of 'upstreaming' research which is captured under this sub-criteria. For example, in relation to developing governance structures within the research process, see Ackerman (2005) on the importance of upstreaming forms of cogovernance.

or, *makes non-sense*. To develop an idiotic methodology, then, is to present non-sense, in order to provoke new framings, reproblematisations and mutual becomings. Research processes and events are designed in ways that allow for interruptions that challenge the dominant sense-making mode, forcing researchers to slow down (see also Whatmore and Landström, 2011) and attend to the becomings-with of the research object and the researcher. For example, Michael describes energy probes placed in participant homes that ask participants to record the sound of the energy in the hallway, or the smell of the energy in the living room. The point was for participants to playfully engage, not with the closed question of how to reduce energy demand, but with reimagining their relationship to energy, and indeed what energy is (becoming-expended?) and who they are (becoming-energised?).

We can offer this as a direct answer to Facer's question of how can we accelerate serendipity in our research (see section 1.7). By designing objects (probes) that are idiotic (ambiguous, uncertain, playful), participants cannot simply accept or reject preframed questions but are forced to engage in 'inventive problem-making'. This then is about design in the sense of *de-sign* – to loosen or pare down the degree of intentional and/or directed aspects of the research, in order that the unexpected can emerge (and can be productively recognized as such).

Partial Bibliography

Ackerman, J. (2003) 'Co-Governance for Accountability: Beyond "Exit" and "Voice", *World Development*, vol. 32(3), pp.447-463.

Amin, A. and Roberts, J. (2006) 'Communities of Practice? Varieties of Situated Learning', paper prepared for EU Network of Excellence: Dynamics of Institutions and Markets in Europe (DIME).

Amsden, J., and Van Wynsberghe, R. (2005) 'Community mapping as a research tool with youth', *Action Research*, vol. 3(4), pp. 357–381.

Antonacopoulou, E.P. (2010) 'Beyond co-production: practice-relevant scholarship as a foundation for delivering impact through powerful ideas', *Public Money & Management*, vol. 30(4), pp. 219-226

Arnstein, S. R. (1969), 'A Ladder of Citizen Participation', *Journal of the American Institute of Planners*, 35 (4), 216-24.

Bang, H. (ed.) (2003) *Governance as social and political communication*. Manchester: Manchester University Press.

Barad, K. (2007) *Meeting the Universe Halfway: Quantum physics and the entanglement of matter and meaning*, London: Duke University Press.

Barker, A. (2010) 'Co-Production of Local Public Services', Local Authorities & Research Councils Initiative Themed Programme Information Sheet.

Barnett, C. (2011) 'Theorising Emergent Publics', Paper presented at Creating Publics Workshop, University of Westminster, July 2011.

Barton, D. and Tusting, K. (2005) *Beyond Communities of Practice: Language, Power and Social context*, New York: Cambridge University Press.

Beebeejaun, Y., Durose, C., Rees, J., Richardson, J and Richardson, L. (2013) "Beyond text': exploring ethos and method in co-producing research with communities', *Community Development Journal.*

Bell, K. (2011) 'Participants' motivations and co-construction of the qualitative research process', *Qualitative Social Work*, vol. 0(0), pp.1-17.

Bell, S., Morse, S. and Shah, R. (2012) 'Understanding stakeholder participation in research as part of sustainable development', *Journal of Environmental Management*, vol. 101, pp.13-22.

Bendapudi, N and Leone, R. P. (2003) 'Psychological Implications of Customer Participation in Co-Production', *Journal of Marketing*, vol. 67(1), pp.14-28.

Berleant, A. (1991), Art and Engagement (Philadelphia: Temple University Press).

Blencowe, C. (2013) 'Biopolitical authority, objectivity and the groundwork of modern citizenship', *Journal of Political Power*, vol. 6(1), pp. 9-28.

Blencowe, C., Brigstocke, J., Dawney, L., Amaral, A., Kirwan, S., Millner, N. and Noorani, T. (2011) 'Immanent Authority and the Making of Community', AHRC Report.

Blencowe, C., Noorani, T. and Brigstocke, J. (in preparation) 'Objective Culture, Authority and Service-User EmpowermentL A Reflection on Participatory Practice'.

Boeck, T. and Thomas, S. (2010) *Amplified Leicester: Impact on social capital and cohesion* London, NESTA www.nesta.org

Borkman, T. J. (1976) 'Experiential knowledge: A new concept for the analysis of self-help groups', *Social Science Review*, vol. 50, pp.445-455.

Boyle, D. and Harris, M. (2009) 'The Challenges of Co-Production: How equal partnerships between professionals and the public are crucial to improving public services', NESTA.

Bresnihan, P. (2013) 'Participation in (A Time) of Crisis', in T. Noorani, C. Blencowe and J. Brigstocke (eds) *Problems of Participation: Reflections on Democracy, Authority and the Struggle for Common Life*, Lewes: ARN Press, pp. 119-127.

Bresnihan, P. and Dawney, L. (2013) "Barriers to Participation and Capitalist Temporalities', in T. Noorani, C. Blencowe and J. Brigstocke (eds) *Problems of Participation: Reflections on Democracy, Authority and the Struggle for Common Life*, Lewes: ARN Press, pp. 129-142.

Brigstocke, J. (2013) 'Democracy and the Reinvention of Authority', in T. Noorani, C. Blencowe and J. Brigstocke (eds) *Problems of Participation: Reflections on Democracy, Authority and the Struggle for Common Life*, Lewes: ARN Press, pp. 7-12.

Brigstocke, J. and Noorani, T. (2012) 'Participation: a Literature Survey', unpublished literature survey, available at http://www.authorityresearch.net/participatory-practice.html

Brookes, I., Archibald, S., McInnes, K., Cross, B., Daniel, B. and Johnson, F. (2012) 'Finding the words to work together: developing a research design to explore risk and adult protection in co-produced research', *British Journal of Learning Disabilities*, vol. 40, pp.143-151.

Burns, D., Hyde, P., Killett, A., Poland, F. and Gray, R. (2012) 'Participatory Organizational Research: Examining Voice in the Co-Production of Knowledge', *British Journal of Management*.

Callon, M. (1999) 'The role of lay people in the production and dissemination of scientific knowledge', *Science Technology and Human Values*, pp. 81-94.

Callon, M. (2009) Acting in an Uncertain World, MIT Press.

Chapman, R. and Lowndes, V. (2009) Accountable, authorised or authentic? What do faith representatives offer urban governance?' *Public Money and Management* 29(6), 371-378.

Clarke, J. (2006) 'Performing for the Public: evaluation, evidence and evangelism in social policy', Paper for the inaugural ESPAnet conference, Danish National Institute of Social Research.

Connelly, S. (2011) 'Constructing legitimacy in the new community governance', *Urban Studies*, vol. 48 (5), 929–946.

Corley, A. (2006) 'Communities of Practice: idealistic thinking or achievable outcome?'

Cunningham, K. and Leighninger, M. (2010) 'Research for Democracy and Democracy for Research', *New Directions for Higher Education*, vol. 152, pp. 59-66.

Dahdouh-Guebas, F, J Ahimbisibwe, R V Moll and N Koedam 2003. Neo-colonial science by the most industrialised upon the least developed countries in peer-reviewed publishing. *Scientometrics*, vol. 56, pp.329-343.

David, M. (2002) 'Problems of participation: the limits of action research', *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, vol. 5(1), pp.11-17.

Dunn, S. and Hedges, M. (2012) 'Crowd-Sourcing Scoping Study: Engaging the Crowd with Humanities Research', AHRC Report, http://humanitiescrowds.org/wp-uploads/2012/12/Crowdsourcing-connected-communities.pdf.

Durham Community Research Team (2012) 'Community-based Participatory Research: Ethical Challenges', *Centre for Social Justice and Community Action*, Durham University.

Durose, C., Beebeejaun, Y., Rees, J., Richardson, J. and Richardson, L. (2013) 'Beyond Text: exploring ethos and method in co-producing research with communities', Community Development Journal, at

http://cdj.oxfordjournals.org.ezproxyd.bham.ac.uk/content/early/2013/02/14/cdj.bst 008.full.pdf+html <last accessed 22nd April 2013>.

Durose, C., Beebeejaun, Y., Rees, J., Richardson, J. and Richardson, L. (2012) *Towards Co-production in Research with Communities*, AHRC Connected Communities programme, at http://www.ahrc.ac.uk/FundingOpportunities/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/DuroseTowards.pdf https://www.ahrc.ac.uk/FundingOpportunities/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/DuroseTowards.pdf https://www.ahrc.ac.uk/FundingOpportunities/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/DuroseTowards.pdf https://www.ahrc.ac.uk/FundingOpportunities/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/DuroseTowards.pdf https://www.ahrc.ac.uk/FundingOpportunities/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/DuroseTowards.pdf https://www.ahrc.ac.uk/FundingOpportunities/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/DuroseTowards.pdf <a href="https://www.ahrc.ac.uk/FundingOpportunities/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20studies/Documents/CC%20scoping%20s

Farmer, E. (2005) 'Community Development as Improvisational Performance: A New Framework for Understanding and Reshaping Practice', *Journal of the Community Development Society*, vol. 36(2), 1.14.

Fenge, L.A., Fannin, A. and Hicks, C. (2011) 'Co-production in scholarly activity: Valuing the social capital of lay people and volunteers', *Journal of Social Work*, pp.1-15.

Fleck, L. (1979[1935]) *Genesis and Development of a Scientific Fact*, F. Bardley and T. J. Trenn (trans.), Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Freire, P 1970. Pedagogy of the Oppressed. New York: Seabury.

Fuller, G. (2013) 'Towards an Archaeology of 'Know-how", *Cultural Studies Review*, vol. 19(1), pp.271-95.

Fung, A. and Wright, E. (2001) 'Deepening Democracy: Innovations in Empowered Participatory Governance', *Politics & Society*, vol. 29(1), pp.5-41.

Freeman, J. (1970) 'The Tyranny of Structurelessness', available at http://struggle.ws/pdfs/tyranny.pdf http://struggle.ws/tyranny.pdf <a href="http:

Garfinkel, H. (1967) Studies in Ethnomethodology, Cambridge, MA: Polity Press.

Gianessi, C.A. (2012) 'From Habits to Self-Regulation: How do we change?', Yale J Biol Med. 2012 June; 85(2): 293–299.

Gillard, S., Turner, K., Lovell, K., Norton, K., Clarke, T. Addicott, R., McGivern, G. and Ferlie, E. (2010) "Staying native": coproduction in mental health services research', *International Journal of Public Sector Management*, vol. 23(6), pp. 567-577.

Jasanoff, S. (ed) (2004) *States of Knowledge: The co-production of science and social order*, New York: Routledge.

Haikio, L. (2012) 'From Innovation to Convention: Legitimate Citizen Participation in Local Governance', *Local Government Studies*, vol. 38(4), pp.415-435.

Harding, S. (1993) 'Rethinking Standpoint Epistemology: What is "Strong Objectivity"?', in *Feminist Epistemologies*, L. Alcoff & E. Potter (eds), London: Routledge, 49-82.

Hart, A., Ntung, A., Millican, J., Davies, C., Wenger, E., Rosing, H. and Pearce, J. (2012) 'Community-University partnerships through communities of practice', AHRC Report.

Heron, J. (1981a). "Experiential Research Methodology". In Reason, P., Rowan, J (eds.). <u>Human Inquiry: A Sourcebook of New Paradigm Research.</u> Chichester, John Wiley & Sons: 153-166.

Heron, J. (1981b). "Philosophical basis for a new paradigm" In Reason, P., Rowan, J (eds.) <u>Human Inquiry: A Sourcebook of New Paradigm Research.</u> Chichester, John Wiley & Sons: 19-35.

Heron, J. (1988). "Validity in Co-operative Inquiry". In Reason, P. (ed.) <u>Human Inquiry in Action: Developments in New Paradigm Research</u>. London, Sage.

Heron, J. (1992). Feeling and Personhood. London, Sage.

Heron, J. (1996 reprinted 1998). Co-operative Inquiry. London, Sage Publications.

Herr, K. and Anderson, G. (2005) *The Action Research Dissertation: A Guide for Students and Faculty*, London: Sage.

Hewison, A., Gale, N. and Shapiro, J. (2012) 'Co-production in research: some reflections on the experience of engaging practitioners in health research', *Public Money & Management*, vol. 32(4).

Horst, M. (2013) 'Learning from Discomfort: Science Communication Experiments between Diffusion, Dialogue and Emergence', in L. Phillips, M. Kristiansen, M. Vehvilainen and E. Gunnarsson (eds) *Knowledge and Power in Collaborative Research: A reflexive approach*, New York: Routledge.

IAP2 Spectrum of Participation, at http://www.iap2.org/displaycommon.cfm?an=5

Jasanoff, S. (2004) 'The idiom of co-production', in S. Jasanoff (ed.) *States of knowledge: The co-production of science and social order*, New York: Routledge, pp. 1-12.

Jensen, G. H. (2000) *Storytelling in Alcoholics Anonymous: A rhetorical analysis*, Illinois: Southern Illinois University Press.

Jung, T., Harrow, J. and Pharoah, C. (2012) 'Co-producing research: working together or falling apart?', Centre for Charitable Giving and Philanthropy Briefing Note 8.

Leighninger, M. (2011) 'Using Online Tools to Engage – and be Engaged by – the Public', IBM Center for The Business of Government: Using Technology Series.

Lesser, E., Prusak, L. et al. (2000) "Communities of Practice, Social Capital and Organizational Knowledge." *Knowledge and Communities*. Boston: Butterworth-Heinemann, 123–31.

Lewenstein, B V 2002. Editorial: a decade of public understanding. *Public Understanding of Science*, 11, 1–4.

Mahony, N. and Clarke, J. (2012) 'Public Crises, Public Futures', Cultural Studies

Marres, N. and Lezaun, J. (2011) 'Materials and devices of the public: an introduction', *Economy and Society*, vol. 40(4), pp. 489-509.

Martin, S. (2010) 'Co-production of social research: Strategies for engaged scholarship', *Public Money and Management*, vol. 30(4), pp.211-218.

Marchi, S. and Ciceri, E. (2011) 'Login and logout: practices of resistance and presence in virtual environments as a kind of reflective learning activity', *Reflective Practice: International and Multidisciplinary Perspectives*, vol. 12(2), pp.209-223.

Mayer, B. (2000) *The Dynamics of Conflict Resolution: A Practitioner's Guide.* San Francisco: Jose Bass.

Michael, M. (in press) 'Toward an Idiotic Methodology: De-signing the Object of Sociology', in L. Back and N. Puwar (eds) *Live Sociology* (Sociological Review Monographs), London: Wiley-Blackwell.

Mol, A. (1999) 'Ontological politics: A word and some questions', in *Actor network theory and after*, J. Law & J. Hassard (eds), Oxford: Blackwell, 74-89.

Mulder, H. and De Bok C. F. M. (2006) "Science shops as university-community interfaces: an interactive approach in science communication" in D. Cheng, J Metcalfe, B. Schiele (Eds), *At the Human Scale - International Practices in Science Communication*, Beijing: Science Press.

Mulvihill, N., Hart, A., Northmore, S., Wolff, D. and Pratt, J. (2011) 'The Future of Community-University Engagement', South East Coastal Communities Dissemination Paper 1.

Needham, C. (2007) 'Realising the Potential of Co-production: Negotiating Improvements in Public Services', *Social Policy & Society*, vol. 7(2), pp.221-231.

Newman, J. (2012a) Working the Spaces of Power

Newman, J. (2012b) 'Beyond the deliberative subject? Problems of theory, method and critique in the turn to emotion and affect', *Critical Policy Studies*, vol. 6(4), pp.465-479.

Newman, J. & Clarke, J. (2009) Publics, Politics and Power: Remaking the Public in Public Services, London, Sage Publishing.

Noorani, T., Blencowe, C. and Brigstocke, J. (eds) *Problems of Participation: Reflections on Democracy, Authority and the Struggle for Common Life*, Lewes: ARN Press.

Nowotny, H., Scott, P. and Gibbons, M. (2001) *Rethinking Science: Knowledge and the Public in an Age of Uncertainty*, Cambridge: Polity Press.

Orr, K.M. and Bennett, M. (2009) 'Reflexivity in the co-production of academic-practition er research' *Qualitative Research in Organisations and Management* 4, 85-102

Osterweil, M. (2003) 'De-centering The Forum: Is Another Critique Of The Forum Possible?' *The WSF: Challenging Empires*, pp. 183-190.

Ostrom, E. (1996) 'Crossing the Great Divide: Co-production, Synergy and Development' *World Development* 24(6), 1073–88

Pain, R., Whitman, G., Milledge, D. and Lune Rivers Trust (2011) *Participatory Action Research Toolkit: An Introduction to Using PAR as an Approach to Learning, Research and Action*, at

http://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&ved=0CC8QFj AA&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.dur.ac.uk%2Fresources%2Fbeacon%2FPARtoolkit.pdf &ei=LtzBUej7GJK34AOu4IDYDg&usg=AFQjCNHt3kTWjdqaAlI7BDBCvUmQNGHFpg&sig 2=b6bQUyN50Rh7Ldmo4rf4tQ&bvm=bv.47883778,d.dmg&cad=rja

Pearce, J. (2008) "We make progress because we are lost': Critical Reflections on Co Producing Knowledge as a Methodology for Researching Non governmental Public Action"

Pohl, C., Rist, R., Zimmerman, A., Fry, P., Gurung, G.S., Schneider, F., Speranza, C.I., Kiteme, B., Boillat, S., Serrano, E., Hirsch Hadorn G. and Weismann, U (2010) 'Researchers' roles in knowledge co-production: experience from sustainability research in Kenya, Switzerland, Bolivia and Nepal' *Science and Public Policy* 37(4), 267-281.

Ospina, S., Godsoe, B. and Schall, E. (2001) 'Co-producing Knowledge: Practitioners and Scholars Working Together to Understand Leadership', paper based on a roundtable presentation given by Sonia Ospina, Robert F, Wagner Graduate School of Public Service, and Richard Couto, Jepson School of Leadership Studies, at the 2001 International Leadership Association Conference

Pain, R., Finn, M., Bouveng, R. and Ngobe, G. (2013) 'Productive tensions – engaging georgraphy students in participatory action research with communities', *Journal of Geography in Higher Education*, vol. 37(1), 28-43.

Phillips, L. (2011) *The Promise of Dialogue*, Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company.

Porter. L. (2010) Unlearning the colonial cultures of planning Surrey, Ashgate

Purcell, R. (2009) 'Images for change: community development, community arts and photography', *Community Development Journal* 44(1), 111-122.

Raymond, C.M., Fazey,I., Reed,M.S., Stringer, L.C., Robinson,G.M., and Evely, A.C. (2010) 'Integrating local and scientific knowledge for environmental management', *Journal of Environmental Management*, vol. 91,pp. 1766–1777.

Robinson, J. and Tansey, J. (2006) 'Co-production, emergent properties and strong interactive social research: the Georgia Basin Futures Project', *Science and Public Policy*, vol. 33(2), pp.151-160.

Scearce, D (2011) *Connected Citizens: The Power, Peril and Potential of Networks* Knight Foundation www.connectedcitizens.net

Schwanen, T., Banister, D. and Anable, J. (2012) 'Rethinking habits and their role in behaviour change: The case of low-carbon mobility', *Journal of Transport Georgraphy*.

Silverman, R. M., Taylor, H. L. and Crawford, C. (2008) 'The role of citizen participation and action research principles in Main Street revitalization: An analysis of a local planning project', *Action Research*, vol. 6(1), pp. 69-93.

Stengers, I. (2005) 'The Cosmopolitical Proposal', in B. Latour and P. Webel (eds) *Making Things Public*, Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Stengers, I. (2008) 'A Constructivist Reading of *Process and Reality'*, *Theory, Culture & Society*, 25(4), 91-110.

Thomas, R., Whybrow, K., and Scharber, C. (2011), 'A Conceptual Exploration of Participation. Section Ii: Participation as Engagement in Experience—an Aesthetic Perspective', *Educational Philosophy and Theory*.

Tsouvalis, J. and Waterton, C. (2011) 'Public Participation as a Process of De-Politicization', AHRC Report.

Wakeford, T. and Pimbert, M. (2013) 'Opening Participatory Democracy's Black Box: Facilitation as Creative Bricolage', in T. Noorani, C. Blencowe and J. Brigstocke (eds) *Problems of Participation: Reflections on Democracy, Authority and the Struggle for Common Life*, Lewes: ARN Press, pp. 69-81.

Wenger, E. (2009) 'Communities of practice: a brief introduction', at http://www.ewenger.com/theory

Wenger, E., McDermott, R. et al. (2002) *Cultivating Communities of Practice*. Boston: Harvard Business School Press.

Whatmore, S. J. (2009) 'Mapping knowledge controversies: science, democracy and the redistribution of expertise', *Progress in Human Geography*, vol. 33(5) 587-598.

Whatmore, S. & Landström, C. (2011) 'Flood apprentices: an exercise in making things public', *Economy and Society*, 40(4), 582-610.

Wulfhorst, J.D., Eisenhauer, B.W., Gripne, S.L. and Ward, J.M. (2008) 'Core Criteria and Assessment of Participatory Research', in C. Wilmsen, W. Elmendorf, L. Fisher, J. Ross, B. Sarathy and G. Wells (eds) *Partnerships* for *Empowerment: Participatory Research for Community-based Natural Resource Management*, London: Earthscan, pp. 23.46.

Wynne, B. (1991) 'Knowledges in context', *Science, Technology, and Human Values*, 16(1), 111–121.